
	

	

	

	

	

	

	 	

     
      

     

     
  

    
  

        
       

 

      
     

 

      
    

      
      

    
   

  
   

   
     

   

   
    

       
      

   

We 	conducted	an	assessment	of	the 	effectiveness	of	our	internal	control	over	financial	reporting,	as	of	 December	31,	2020,	based	on	the 	framework	 
and	criteria	established	in	 Internal	Control-Integrated	Framework	(2013),	issued	by the 	Committee of	Sponsoring	Organizations	of	the 	Treadway 
Commission.	Based	on	that	assessment,	we 	have 	concluded	that	our	internal	control	over	financial	reporting	was	effective 	as	of	 December	31,	2020.	 

Our	internal	control	over	financial	reporting,	as	of	 December	31,	2020,	has	been	audited	by the 	Company's	external	auditor,	Deloitte LLP,	 
Independent	Registered	Public	Accounting	Firm,	who	also	audited	our	Annual	Consolidated	Financial	Statements	for	the 	year	ended	 
December	31,	2020.	As	stated	in	the 	Report	of	Independent	Registered	Public	Accounting	Firm,	they 	have 	expressed	an	unqualified	opinion	on	our	 
internal	control	over	financial	reporting	as	of	 December	31,	2020. 

Changes	in	Internal	Control	over	Financial	Reporting  
No	changes	were made 	in	our	internal	control	over	financial	reporting	for	the 	period	which	began	on	 January 	1,	2020 	and	ended	 December	31,	2020 
that	have 	materially 	affected	or	are 	reasonably 	likely 	to	materially 	affect	our	internal	control	over	financial	reporting. 

N.		Legal	and	Regulatory	Proceedings 

We are 	regularly 	involved	in	legal	actions,	both	as	a	defendant	and	as	a	plaintiff.	Information	on	legal	and	regulatory 	proceedings	can	be found	in	 
Note 	23 	of	our	 2020 	Annual	Consolidated	Financial	Statements. 

O.		Forward-looking	Statements 

From	time	to	time  ,	the  Company	make  s	written	or	oral	forward-looking	statements	within	the	me  aning	of	certain	securities	laws,	including	the	  "safe	  
harbour"	prov  isions	of	the	Unite  d	States	Private	Se  curities	Litigation	Reform	Act	of	1995  and	applicable	Canadian	se  curities	legislation.	Forward-
looking	statements	contained	in	this	document	include	state  ments	(i)	relating	to	our	strategies,	financial	objectives,	future	re  sults	of	operations,	and	  
strategic	goals;	(ii)	concerning	our	medium-term	financial	objectives	which	are	de  scribed	in	this	MD&A	unde  r	the	he  ading	B	-	Overview	-	2  -	Financial	  
Objectives,	(collectively,	our	"medium-term	financial	objectives");	(iii)	relating	to	productivity	and	e  xpense	initiativ  es,	growth	initiatives,	outlook,	  
and	other	business	objectives;	(iv)	relating	to	our	expected	tax	range  for	future	y  ears;	(v)	relating	to	the  plans	we	hav  e	imple  mented	in	response  to	  
the	COVID-1  9	pande  mic	and	related	economic	conditions	and	their	impact	on	the	Company  ;	(vi)	that	are	pre  dictive  in	nature	or	that	de  pend	upon	or	  
refer	to	future	e  vents	or	conditions;	(vii)	set	out	in	this	document	under	the	he  ading	J	-	Risk	Management	-	9	Risk	Cate  gories	-	Market	Risk	-	Market	  
Risk	Sensitivities	-	Equity	Marke  t	Sensitivities	and	Interest	Rate	Se  nsitivities;	(viii)	relating	to	cash	flows,	anticipated	payment	obligations,	funding	  
requirements	and	our	ability	to	me  et	these	obligations;	(ix)	re  lating	to	tax	provisions;	(x)	relating	to	risks	and	uncertainties;	and	(xi)	that	include	  
words	such	as	"achieve",	"aim",	"ambition",	"anticipate",	"aspiration",	"assumption",	"believe",	"continue",	"could",	"estimate",	"expect",	"goal",	  
"initiatives",	"intend",	"may",	"objective",	"outlook",	"plan",	"potential",	"project",	"seek",	"should",	"strategy",	"strive",	"target",	"will"  and	similar	  
expressions.	Forward-looking	statements	include  the	information	conce  rning	our	possible	or	assume  d	future	re  sults	of	operations.	These	  
statements	represent	our	current	expectations,	estimates	and	projections	regarding	future	e  vents	and	are	not	historical	facts,	and	re  main	subject	to	  
change,	particularly  in	light	of	the	ongoing	and	de  veloping	COVID-19	pande  mic	and	its	impact	on	the	global	e  conomy	and	its	unce  rtain	impact	on	  
our	business.	  

Forward-looking	statements	are	not	a	guarante  e  of	future	pe  rformance	and	inv  olve	risks	and	unce  rtainties	that	are	difficult	to	pre  dict.	Future	re  sults	  
and	shareholder	value  may	diffe  r	materially  from	those	e  xpressed	in	these	forward-looking	state  ments	due	to,	among	othe  r	factors,	the  impact	of  
the	COVID-1  9	pande  mic	and	related	economic	conditions	on	our	operations,	liquidity,	financial	conditions	or	results	and	the	matte  rs	set	out	in	this	  
document	under	the	he  adings	B	-	Ov  erview	-	2	-	Financial	Obje  ctives;	D	-	Profitability  	-	2  020	v  s.	2  019;	I	-	Capital	and	Liquidity  	Manage  ment;	J	-	Risk	    
Management;	and	M	-	A  ccounting	and	Control	Matters	-	1 	-	Critical	A ccounting	Policies	and	Estimates  and	in	the	A  IF	under	the 	he ading	Risk	Factors,	  
and	the 	factors	de tailed	in	SLF	Inc.'s	other	filings	with	Canadian	and	U.S.	securities	regulators,	which	are 	av ailable 	for	re view	at	www.se  dar.com  and	  
www.sec.gov,	respectively.	  

Medium-Term	Financial	Objectives  
The 	Company's	medium-term	financial	objectives	set	out	in	 B	-	Overview	-	2 	-	Financial	Objectives are 	forward-looking	non-IFRS	financial	measures.	 
Our	ability 	to	achieve those 	objectives	is	dependent	on	our	success	in	achieving	growth	initiatives	and	business	objectives	and	on	certain	key 
assumptions	that	include:	(i)	no	significant	changes	in	the 	level	of	interest	rates;	(ii)	 average 	total	equity 	market	return	of	approximately 	8-10%	per	 
annum;	(iii)	credit	experience in	line 	with	best	estimate 	actuarial	assumptions;	(iv)	no	significant	changes	in	the 	level	of	our	regulatory capital	 
requirements;	(v)	no	significant	changes	to	our	effective 	tax	rate;	(vi)	no	significant	increase in	the 	number	of	shares	outstanding;	(vii)	other	key 
assumptions	include:	no	material	changes	to	our	hedging	program,	hedging	costs	that	are 	consistent	with	our	best	estimate assumptions,	no	 
material	assumption	changes	including	updates	to	the 	economic	scenario	generator	and	no	material	accounting	standard	changes;	and	(viii)	our	best	 
estimate 	actuarial	assumptions	used	in	determining	our	insurance 	and	investment	contract	liabilities.	Our	underlying	ROE	is	dependent	upon	capital	 
levels	and	options	for	deployment	of	excess	capital.	Our	medium-term	financial	objectives	do	not	reflect	the 	indirect	effects	of	interest	rate and	 
equity 	market	movements	including	the 	potential	impacts	on	goodwill	or	the 	current	valuation	allowance 	on	deferred	tax	assets	as	well	as	other	 
items	that	may be 	non-operational	in	nature. 

Our	target	dividend	payout	ratio	of	40%-50%	of	our	underlying	net	income 	assumes	that	economic	conditions	and	our	results	will	enable us	to	 
maintain	our	payout	ratio	in	the 	target	range,	while maintaining	a	strong	capital	position.	The 	declaration,	amount	and	payment	of	dividends	is	 
subject	to	the 	approval	of	SLF	Inc.'s	Board	of	Directors	and	our	compliance with	the 	capital	requirements	in	the Insurance 	Companies	Act (Canada).	 
Additional	information	on	dividends	is	provided	in	the 	section	 I	-	Capital	and	Liquidity 	Management	-	3 	-	Shareholder	Dividends 	in	this	MD&A. 
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Although	considered	reasonable by the 	Company,	we may not	be able 	to	achieve 	our	medium-term	financial	objectives	as	the assumptions	on	which	 
these 	objectives	were 	based	may 	prove to	be 	inaccurate.	Accordingly,	our	actual	results	could	differ	materially 	from	our	medium-term	financial	 
objectives	as	described	in	the 	section	 B	-	Overview	-	2 	-	Financial	Objectives 	in	this	MD&A.	Our	medium-term	financial	objectives	do	not	constitute 
guidance. 

Risk	Factors  
Important	risk	factors	that	could	cause	our	assumptions	and	e  stimates,	and	expectations	and	projections	to	be  inaccurate	and	our	actual	re  sults	or	  
events	to	differ	materially  from	those	e  xpressed	in	or	implied	by  the	forward-looking	state  ments	contained	in	this	document,	including	our	medium-
term	financial	objectives,	are	se  t	out	below.	The	re  alization	of	our	forward-looking	statements,	including	our	ability	to	me  et	our	medium-term	  
financial	objectives,	essentially	de  pends	on	our	business	performance	which,	in	turn,	is	subje  ct	to	many	risks,	which	hav  e	be  en	further	heightened	  
with	the	curre  nt	COVID-19	pande  mic	given	the	unce  rtainty  of	its	duration	and	impact.	Factors	that	could	cause	actual	re  sults	to	differ	materially	  
from	expectations	include,	but	are	not	limite  d	to:	ma  rket	ri  sks	-	re  lated	to	the	pe  rformance	of	e  quity	marke  ts;	changes	or	volatility	in	inte  rest	rates	  
or	credit	spreads	or	swap	spreads;	real	estate	inv  estments;	and	fluctuations	in	foreign	currency	e  xchange	rate  s;	i  nsurance	risks	-	re  lated	to	  
policyholder	behaviour;	mortality	e  xperience,	morbidity	e  xperience	and	longe  vity;	product	design	and	pricing;	the	impact	of	highe  r-than-expected	  
future	e  xpenses;	and	the	av  ailability,	cost	and	effectiveness	of	reinsurance;	credi  t	ri  sks	-	re  lated	to	issuers	of	securities	held	in	our	investment	  
portfolio,	debtors,	structured	securities,	reinsurers,	counterparties,	other	financial	institutions	and	other	entities;	busi  ness	and	strategic	risks  -	
related	to	global	economic	and	political	conditions;	the	de  sign	and	implementation	of	business	strategies;	changes	in	distribution	channels	or	Client	  
behaviour	including	risks	relating	to	market	conduct	by	inte  rmediaries	and	agents;	the	impact	of	me  rgers,	acquisitions,	strategic	investments	and	  
divestitures;	the	impact	of	compe  tition;	the	pe  rformance	of	our	inv  estments	and	investment	portfolios	managed	for	Clients;	changes	in	the	le  gal	or	  
regulatory	e  nvironment,	including	capital	requirements;	the	e  nvironment	and	social,	environmental	laws	and	regulations;	o  perational	ri  sks	-	re  lated	  
to	breaches	or	failure	of	information	sy  stem	security	and	priv  acy,	including	cyber-attacks;	our	ability	to	attract	and	re  tain	employees;	legal,	  
regulatory  compliance	and	marke  t	conduct,	including	the	impact	of	re  gulatory	inquirie  s	and	investigations;	our	information	technology	  
infrastructure;	a	failure	of	information	sy  stems	and	Internet-enabled	technology;	dependence  on	third-party	re  lationships,	including	outsourcing	  
arrangements;	business	continuity;	model	errors;	information	management;	l  iquidity	ri  sks	-	the    possibility  that	we  will	not	be  able  to	fund	all	cash	  
outflow	commitments	as	they	fall	due  ;	and	o  ther	risks	-	COVID-1  9	matte  rs,	including	the	se  verity,	duration	and	spread	of	COVID-19;	its	impact	on	  
the	global	e  conomy,	and	its	impact	on	Sun	Life's	business,	financial	condition	and	or	results;	risks	associated	with	IFRS	17	and	IFRS	9  ;	our	  
international	operations,	including	our	joint	ventures;	market	conditions	that	affect	our	capital	position	or	ability  to	raise	capital;	downgrade  s	in	  
financial	strength	or	credit	ratings;	and	tax	matters,	including	estimates	and	judgements	used	in	calculating	taxes.	  

The Company 	does	not	undertake any obligation	to	update 	or	revise 	its	forward-looking	statements	to	reflect	events	or	circumstances	after	the date 
of	this	document	or	to	reflect	the 	occurrence 	of	unanticipated	events,	except	as	required	by law.	 
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